GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 16 November 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 

Apologise


(None)
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/060

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the November general meeting. The Chair reported attendance at Remembrance services in Peel. The Chair thanked all those responsible for the Commissioners’ firework display and the Hop Tuu Naa party.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/061

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 19 October 2023. Mr Harmer proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/062

	Item 23/054 East Quay Traffic Order
The Board noted the contents of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation response dated 20 October 2023 and welcomed the proposed changes to the draft East Quay traffic order. Ms Heaton asked if the Police still supported the single yellow line on the harbourside of East Quay because this change had not been supported by the Department. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should continue to seek this amendment to the order if it was supported by the Police. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 23/055 Housing Association
The Board noted the Commissioners concerns relating to the option appraisal had been reported to the Department.

Item 23/055 Marine Parade Planning Application
The Board noted the Commissioners’ in principle planning application was being prepared for submission to the planning authority next week.

Item 23/058 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation
The Board noted no Commissioners’ feedback had been received prior to the expiration of the consultation period.

Item 23/058 Annual Housing Inspections
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at Agenda item 12.

Item 23/058 General Byelaws
The Board noted the Commissioners’ draft general byelaws had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure and the Attorney Generals Chamber.

Item 23/051 Any Other Business Operational Items

Ms Kelly reported a number of completed newsletter items had been received however, a number still remained outstanding.

The Town Clerk reported he had contacted the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to obtain a copy of the silt lagoon planning application approval for 18/01293/B. This document unusually did not have a planning condition which stated the site must be reinstated within five years of this approval notice dated 8 march 2019. Instead the condition states “within 5 years of the date of this approval becoming final, the lagoon and pipework shall be decommissioned and the site restored.” This difference in wording may result in the Department having longer to undertake the site reinstatement works.

The Town Clerk reported the new street light and street name sign works have been added to the Commissioners’ list of works. 
No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/063
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 10 October 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following planning applications and asked the Town Clerk to submit the following response on behalf of the Commissioners:

23/01169/LAW Certificate of Lawful Use replacement windows at 20 Castle Street, Peel do not oppose.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00824/B Approval for replacement windows at Bayr Ny Loghan Cottage, 14 Lake Lane.

b) 23/00961/B Approval for removal of chimney stack at Aldrick 26 Mountain View.

c) 23/00929/B Approval for additional use as tourist accommodation at 32 Bridge Street.

d) 23/01004/B Approval for installation of replacement porch roof at Nelson House, 6 Crown Street.

e) 23/00729/B Approval for proposed sun lounge extension at 8 Ballagyr Park.

f) 23/00856/B Approval for renovation work including replacement roof, re-render and replacement windows at 1 Duke Street.

The Town Clerk reported he had received a communication from the neighbour of 46A Patrick Street concerning the purchase of the land adjacent to their property where the Commissioners are seeking the costs for demolishing a dangerous building. The lead members advised no further update was available and the situation remained as advised to the resident earlier this year when they met this Committee.

The lead members noted the communication dated 26 September 2023 from a resident concerning their proposal for the construction of an underground car park on the Headlands Field. The lead members stated a project of this nature is a major undertaking and insufficient funding is available to undertake this work based on the income predicted by the resident.  

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/064

	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 18 October 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the contents of a letter from a local trader dated 11th September 2023 regarding Peel Carnival and agreed to pass the communication on to the Carnival committee for their review.
The lead members noted the arrangements for the Bonfire Night, Friday 27th October were in place. 

The lead members reported arrangements were being made for the Hop-tu-naa party in Corrin Hall on Saturday 28th October. 

The lead members asked the officers to arrange market stalls, mulled wine, fabrication of reindeers, Peel pantaloons performance and the erection of Santa’s Grotto. Lead members noted discussions are still ongoing regarding the nativity and choir/carol sheet music. The lead members agreed there will be no ice sculptures this year. The lead members agreed painted snowmen would replace the current painted fish in all streets leading to Michael Street. 

The lead members noted the Tractor run would take place on the 9 December 2023.

The lead members noted the 2023/24 projects were approved at the September Board meeting. Design work was outstanding for the Orry Lane link and Charles Street bin storage. 

The lead members requested an updated of installation of football goals in West View Park.

The lead members noted the request for Christmas lights from local traders. The lead members agreed both of these requests at The Creek Inn and Peel Fisheries, Top Chip Shop. 

The lead members welcomed the Peel Fun Day sponsorship application dated 5 October 2023 from Lloyds bank and will arrange a meeting in due course. 

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/065

	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 26 October 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the Technical Officer’s works report. The lead members asked for delivery dates to be assigned to all the planned works. The lead members requested a programme of works from Manx Utilities for the installation of the scallop street lighting in Factory Lane, Strand Street, Queen Street and Castle Street. The lead members requested a costing for the Lower Rheast Lane lighting project and for an option appraisal for the St Peter’s Church walling works. 

The lead members noted the 1st quarter budget and profit/loss reports had previously been considered by the Committee and further work was in progress reconciling the second quarter by the Commissioners’ staff. The lead members noted no rating appeals were reported to the Committee.

The lead members noted the signing off of the 2022/23 accounts had been delayed. The external auditors were undertaking additional work to satisfy the requirements of the new auditor general who had been appointed earlier this year.

The lead members note BHC Limited had been appointed to undertake the information technology training during the first week in December 2023.

The lead members noted since the 2 October 2023 the warden had issued 46 advisory notices. The majority of these had related to parking offences concerning not displaying the relevant permit and 12 for staying longer than 2 hours in a car park disc zone. 

The lead members noted they had previously approved the 2023 annual reports including the statement of accounts for the Harry Hill Ward Library Memorial Trust and the Corrin Town Park Trust for submission to the Attorney General’s Chambers. The lead members signed the statement of accounts for these two charitable trusts.
The Chair proposed the funding in the Harry Hill Ward Library Memorial Trust should be used to provide resources in the children’s section of the Ward Library because Mr Hill was the Head Teacher at the Clothworkers Primary School. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 8 Public Service Commission Pa Award
The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 30 October 2023 confirming the proposed 6% pay award from 1 April 2023 and the increase in privilege days for new starters. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had previously harmonised the leave entitlement of employees and the pay award would be applied to the November salaries including backpay.

Item 9 Western Swimming Pool Contributions 1 April 2024
The Board noted the content of communication dated 2 November 2023 from the Western Swimming Pool Board. The Board noted the forecasted loss of £183,000 and the ongoing uncertainty over the funding of regional pools. The Board noted the proposal to cease or reduce the public swimming sessions to meet the escalating costs at the Western Swimming Pool. Mr Jones stated the removal of public swimming sessions was a retrograde step and the long standing funding issues at the regional pools should have been addressed. Mr Harmer proposed the Commissioners should write to the Department of Infrastructure to ensure the 2023/24 funding arrangements remain in place for the forthcoming year until Government has determined their strategy for swimming pools on the Island. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair who advised some local authorities continued to be cautious with their funding provision for regional pools while Government’s strategy remains unclear. This proposal was agreed unanimously by the Board.  
Item 10 Energy From Waste Plant 2024 Fees

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 25 October 2023 confirming local authority disposal fees will increase by 8.08% from 1 April 2024. The charges per tonne will now be £113 for domestic waste and £224.96 for commercial waste.
Item 11 Preliminary 2024/25 Budget

The Town Clerk circulated a budget report. He advised the preliminary 2024/25 budget was based on income remaining consistent with 2022/23; a 6% increase in operating costs; a 10% increase at the Civic Amenity Site; the retention of the 6p rate for the Western Swimming Pool and the 8.08% increase in waste disposal costs. The Town Clerk reported the £25,000 for new street lights and £28,000 for new equipment remained as named items in the budget. The Town Clerk advised if these increases in cost were applied to the budget they would result in a £34 per household increase in the refuse rate. An increase in the Town rate may be avoided through the ongoing management of the revenue accounts, reduction in loan repayments and an increased in rate income through the expansion of the Town. 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/066
	Item 12 Annual Housing 
The Town Clerk circulated extracts from the Statement of Accounts for year ending 31 March 2023; Statement of Accounts for year ending 31 March 2023; the Commissioners recommendation for the 2023/24 rent setting; the Commissioners’ recommendation for the 2024/25 rent setting and the communications in 2023 concerning the reduction in the Commissioners’ housing reserve by the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk reported the statement of accounts for the previous two financial years clearly show a £9,616 reduction in 2021/22 and a £1,859 increase in the housing reserve. This indicates the housing administration and maintenance allowances are being fully expended each year. The Town Clerk highlighted in both Statement of Accounts where it was stated the reserve was earmarked for maintenance works to the exterior of the properties at Reayrt Aalin. The Town Clerk highlighted the Commissioners response to the Department of Infrastructure’s last two consultations on rent setting was 0% in 2023/24 when inflation was 10% and 2% for 2024/25 when inflation was 7%. He reported in both instances the Commissioners had recommended a freeze in the fee percentage for administering and maintaining social housing. The Town Clerk reported since 6 March 2023 the Department of Infrastructure had sought to reduce the Commissioners’’ deficiency payments by £235,342 by reducing the Commissioners’ housing maintenance reserve to £141,059 or 7.5% of rental income. This matter was still being contested by the Commissioners because this managed increase in reserve was to pay for the pilot project at Reayrt Aalin. The Town Clerk advised, in conclusion, the Commissioners had not sought to increase income to pay for additional inspections, including any resulting works, and the current administration and maintenance fees were being used to undertake the existing services being provided by the Commissioners. Mr Harmer stated, on the basis of this information, routine inspections could be only be undertaken to coincide with the five years tenancies currently being offered by the Commissioners. The Chair did not support this and reiterated the issues raised in support of the Chair’s motion at the October Board meeting. Ms Heaton asked for further information on the Town Clerk’s modified method of working to proactively work with a some of the Commissioners’ tenants each year in the autumn and winter periods. The Town Clerk advised he would bring this to the next Board meeting.

Item 13 Taxi Rank
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 17 October 2023 from a taxi operator in Peel. The Town Clerk suggested a taxi stop could be installed on Derby Road adjacent to the telephone box outside the Old Isle of Man Bank Building in the evenings. Mr Jones proposed this suggestion should be investigated. This was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 14 Mooir Vannin Off Shore Windfarm Consultation 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 18 October 2023 from Orsted  Mooir Vannin Offshore Wind Farm Limited. Mr Harmer proposed the Commissioners should support this proposal in principle for an off shore windfarm because it could supply the Isle of Man with electricity and was a better option than building windfarms on the Island. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Paying for Nursing, Residential and Home Care Consultation
The Board noted the content of the Communication dated 19 October 2023 from the Cabinet Office requesting use of the Town Hall to undertake a consultation from early November 2023 to 22 December 2023. Ms Heaton advised this was an important issue and required larger premises and greater advance publicity. This view was supported by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed the Town Hall could not be used for this purpose at short notice and better venues could be utilized.

Item 16 Tynwald Commissioner for Administration Amendment Bill Consultation

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 26 October 2023 from the Clerk of Tynwald’s Office. Mr Jones stated the current arrangements are poor and ill defined. Better and clearer legal authority is required. Mr Harmer supported Mr Jones views and stated inadequate resources are available for the Tynwald Commissioner to fulfill this role. 

Item 17 Amendment to Harbour Fees Consultation

The Board noted the content of the 2023 consultation documents prepared by the Department of Infrastructure.  The Commissioners asked if this would apply to Peel because silt continues to have an adverse impact on harbour berths and moorings.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/067
	Mr Crompton asked why the current resurfacing works on Ramsey Road finished at Cowley Terrace.

Ms Heaton asked if the Minister for Infrastructure could be invited to a Board in 2024.

The Chair requested an update from the Manx Utility Authority on when the Peel sewerage treatment plant planning application will be submitted.

The Town Clerk advised the Town Hall would be closed from 23 December 2023 until 1 January 2024.

The Chair requested the December Board meeting should be held on 14 December 2023. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chair requested a delay in holding the January Board meeting. Mr Harmer proposed this meeting should be held on Tuesday 23 January 2024. This was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

No any other business items were considered by the Board.
The meeting ended at 8:25pm
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